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ITEM 1.
WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS
1. Caroline Selkirk welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Wendy Croll, the newly appointed MDT manager for cancer, and David Hughes, Paediatric Consultant Nephrologist.  Anne Wilson was attending as she was co-author of the paper for item 4.2 and Hazel Archer (Centre for Telehealth) and Lindsay Mathie (Project and Information Manager, ISD) would join the meeting later for items 7.1 and 8 respectively.  Apologies were noted.

ITEM 2.
MINUTES AND ACTIONS FROM 26 AUGUST MEETING
2. Mike Bisset noted that the North update (Item 8) on metabolic services should be amended to read 0.5 consultants.  The revised minutes will now be put on the Specialist Children’s Services website (http://www.specialchildrensservices.scotnhs.uk).

WORKFORCE UPDATE (page 3)

3. Ricky Verrall reported that the first meeting of the Medical Reshaping Project Board had taken place.  The Board had discussed its future structure, terms of reference, membership, focus for the way ahead, and had agreed to link into the National Delivery Plan Implementation Group (NDPIG).  The second meeting at the end of September had looked at internal workings, communications and regional structures.  The third meeting was due to take place the next week and would look at the returns from Boards for medical staff projections and trainee staff numbers.  Ricky offered to share papers with the NDPIG and to report back to the Group.

4. Ricky discussed the Health Workforce Programme Board.  This will look not only at medical staff but also consider whether Boards have the right mix of staff and explore alternative models of care.  The Health Workforce Programme Board met for the first time in September and is due to meet again in January.  Its aim is to capture as much activity, challenges and pressures as possible.  Chairs of other Groups will be invited to attend 

5. During discussion the following points were raised:

· John Froggatt’s letter regarding recruitment had been helpful.  Health Boards must be encouraged to appoint to posts.  Specialist nurse posts had been frozen.  If posts were not filled, the funding would be lost
· There was concern that where appointments were made to NDP posts the resultant vacancy, often in the same service, became subject to a vacancy freeze thereby negating additionality
· Boards can take a long time to identify recruitment solutions – given the pressure on paediatric services there is a need for immediate solutions 

· Specialist paediatric services could suffer if priority is given to provide acute paediatric services

· Audit Scotland were undertaking a review of locum payments.  Regions were also looking at locums and locum rates, the costs of which are cause for concern
· Annie Ingram, Deirdre Evans and Jamie Redfern had discussed Bone Marrow Transplant (BMT) and agreed a data manager and specialist nurse were required.

AP:
Ricky Verrall to ensure Caroline Selkirk is invited to attend an early Health Workforce Programme Board meeting.

AP:
Ricky Verrall to consider interim measures to address Disclosure Check difficulties for staff working across Boards.

AP:
Ricky Verrall to circulate papers from the Health Workforce Programme Board to the NDPIG.

AP:
Jamie Redfern to provide a detailed breakdown of BMT spend.  Annie Ingram to update the NDPIG. ( 
6-MONTHLY UPDATES (page 2)

6. Clinicians will be invited to update the Group in approx. 4 months’ time.

GENERAL SURGERY TRAINING (page 2)

7. As this wasn’t just a Scottish matter it had been raised at a meeting between Morgan Jamieson, John Froggatt and other UK clinical leads  As a result it had been agreed to approach training bodies collectively, emphasising the need to provide services locally and for training to support policy
MONITORING OF THE AGE APPROPRIATE CARE GUIDANCE

8. This to be done through the joint Children and Young People’s Health Support Group/Quality Improvement Scotland joint visits.

SURGICAL PATHWAYS

9. Morgan Jamieson reported this would soon be going to the printers.  The “tiers of hospitals” had been deleted from the guidance because it included advice contrary to other extant advice regarding Remote and Rural DGH practice.  The target audience was clinicians, planners and operational staff.

AP: Morgan to discuss with those working on DGH competencies the issue of tiers.
ITEM 3.
FINANCE UPDATE
10. John Froggatt reported that £1m from slippage was to be paid back.  This followed the letter which had been issued to Finance Directors informing them that if the funding had not been spent, it would have to be returned.  It had been emphasised that the sum allocated and recurrence had not changed.

11. During discussion the following points were raised:

· It must be emphasised to Finance and Human Resources Departments that if the money wasn’t used, it would go back to the centre and would be lost for local services

· SEAT referred to an agreed slippage plan.  John agreed to discuss this outwith the meeting. 
· Detailed discussions would be needed as regions were at different stages of spend.
· National organisations would also be asked to return slippage.
· The spending on posts must demonstrate measurable difference the investment is making to patients and Year 3 proposals must include outcome measures which will be used.
AP:
John Froggatt to discuss slippage with Directors of Regional Planning. 
AP:
Derek Lindsay to draw up a list of standardised salary costs to be used for Year 3 calculations.
Item 4.

NATIONAL DELIVERY PLAN COMMITMENTS
Caroline Selkirk expressed her gratitude to Lucy Colquhoun for drawing up the NDP commitments progress map.  It was a good “report card” to demonstrate what had been delivered. 
Item 7 (the requirement for NHS Boards, Regional Planning Groups and NES to implement workforce development plans) still had to be progressed.  NES funding was in place for nurse practitioners posts – was that enough or was further action needed?
During discussion the following points were raised:

· Links with higher education institutions had to be made but the courses must be fit for purpose.  It is currently taking too long to produce the staff required. HEIs are not keen to run an Advanced Practitioner course because the numbers are too small.
· 12 places on AHP courses are being funded by the Scottish Government The target intake for Year 3 is 40.
· Succession planning could be done through modules from different courses, work shadowing etc – 20 people were undertaking that now
· AP roles aren’t necessarily appealing to nurses.  Can leave a vacuum if AP roles are filled by existing staff.  Need a backfill plan for when this happens.

· Structure is required to maintain advanced skills – more difficult to do this in DGHs.
AP: 
Mary Boyle to provide an update to the next NDPIG on advanced practice: current/future demand, options and outline costs.

Item 8 on the progress map (grading advanced nursing and AHP roles in specialist children’s services) – clarity is required as to whether this group has started monitoring grading.
AP:
John Froggatt to check status of Agenda for Change monitoring group and establish whether it will monitor NDP roles.
Item 46 on the progress map (explore the potential contribution of extended roles within Inherited Metabolic Disease). Although the concept of consultant dieticians is mentioned in the NDP there is increasing emphasis on specialised nursing support for IMD services. Agreed Heather Knox would contact Metabolic Group to get further views on this matter.

AP:
Scottish Government to establish the status of the framework for extended roles.

Item 4.2
Financial Impact for Families Accessing Specialist Services

(also Item 19 on the progress map)

Caroline Selkirk thanked all those involved for their input into the very helpful report.  Deirdre Evans singled out some potential ‘quick wins’ – developing standardised guidance on aspects of recompense of expenses for these families, including travel, overnight accommodation, meal allowance, laundry, allowance, mileage rates, and recompense for the care of siblings/dependants. A comprehensive policy would also include guidance on loss of income when a parent/carer gives up work to care for the child but the NDPIG recognised that the development of such a policy was beyond the scope of the Scottish Government Health Directorates, and would need to be considered on a UK basis across various Government Departments. It would however be a step in the right direction if SGHD produced guidance on the standard rates that should apply in recompensing families for expenses. This should be reviewed every 2-3 years.  Long term work was also needed to address the costs of care.

During discussion the following points were raised:

· Other considerations should be taken into account, e.g. did outpatient appointments have to take place within specialist centres or could they be done locally?
· To meet the 18 week target, some appointments had to be made at specialist centres rather than locally – conflicting agendas, may not be best for the child.  Telemedicine may be able to help through remote appointments
· Charitable agencies should be included in the review process
· A group should be set up to develop guidance – but the right people had to be invited to join as the NDPIG could only make recommendations and could not implement the guidance

AP:
Myra Duncan to forward guidance on payment for volunteers to Deirdre.

AP:
John Froggatt to confirm authority of NDPIG to make arrangements for recommendations to SGHD on standardising payment arrangements for families with children or young people in specialist care.
AP:
Deirdre Evans to establish a group to develop guidance to standardise payments and provide updates to the NDPIG.  IG members wishing to volunteer should contact Deirdre.
Item 5.

NEPHROLOGY
Dr David Hughes was invited to present to the Group.  David began by pointing out that the nephrology MCN (SPRUN – Scottish paediatric renal and urology network) had been in place since 2004 but there was still a question as to what authority an MCN had to take things forward.  The MCN’s aim was to deliver a good, equitable service across different sites.
(Please see http://www.specialchildrensservices.scot.nhs.uk for a copy of the presentation).
Discussion points:
· The DGH work being done by Jim Beattie, Andrew Eccleston and Dave Simpson was very important.  DGH services would need support, especially where significant numbers of patients are being redirected.  The role of advanced nurse practitioners in specialist hospitals and those in DGHs were very different

· Very good contact between the tertiary centres and DGHs would be needed

· What is the agreed critical mass for establishing a joint specialist clinic? A remote DGH may not have many patients in a particular specialty – when does an outreach clinic become viable?
· Would be interesting to know where the initial referrals come from e.g. GPs?

· If initial visit is made at a specialist centre,  follow-up appointments could be done via telemedicine
· The NSD work on IT infrastructure was very important for all MCNs.
· Because the data measures have been suggested by physicians themselves rather than being imposed upon them they are more likely to gather them.  Will enable the network to measure real service improvement.

AP:
David Hughes to update the NDPIG again in 4-6 months’ time on progress of the nephrology data measurement.
AP:
Wendy Croll to meet with David Hughes to discuss possible applicability of work to cancer outcome measures.

Item 6.
Update on Pan-Scotland Proposals
Caroline Selkirk reported the papers which had been submitted had been very good and acknowledged the amount of work that had been done within challenging deadlines.  First draft bids collectively amounted to c. £8m but it was stressed that these were purely indicative figures.  Choices would have to be made to pare some back.
6.1
Nephrology

Heather Knox spoke to the paper.  

During discussion, it was pointed out:

· Data management should be looked at to avoid duplication (e.g. with the work of NSD) and provide potential cost savings.
· NSD is developing a generic database for clinical networks, which differs from clinical databases (which are specialty-specific). NSD will need to review the resource required to analyse the data. Deirdre explained that the database would start small but be flexible and be capable of expansion.  Different networks could have different fields – clinicians would have to be willing to enter the data.

SEAT and West of Scotland indicated that they were broadly happy with the model.

6.2 
Allergy 
The draft proposal was tabled.  £648,000 in total was being proposed including a pan-Scotland ‘network’, and increased regional staffing for local delivery. There was concern regarding the concept of an NMCN although it was emphasised that a ‘traditional’ MCN was not envisaged, rather a short-life working group authorised and resourced to develop protocols, guidelines etc.
Concerns were also expressed regarding the size of the bid and the model – further clarity sought regarding what the planned service would cover i.e. would it cater for all CYP with allergies or only those with complex issues?  Collecting data for such a large group could be unworkable.

The bid was not agreed by the NDPIG.

AP:
The Group to reconsider the bid.  Lorraine Currie to discuss with Deirdre Evans the proposed model.

6.3.
Paediatric Immunodeficiency (PID) and HIV
The draft proposal was tabled.
General response:
· the costs seemed high given the small number of patients involved
· although broadly supportive, more detail was required
· the model suggested designated sessions for a lead clinician – this was different from a network – was this to be a national service or an MCN?

· A consultant in Grampian currently referred patients to Newcastle instead of accessing the specialist service in Scotland. As a result the North indicated they would not prioritise this specialty
· A robust, sustainable immunology service in Scotland was needed now – it was not sustainable or appropriate to refer patients elsewhere. 

· Could easily create a national network, perhaps using metabolic as a model.
· The service was vulnerable and required investment.  An redrafted bid was required.

AP:
Morgan Jamieson to discuss the proposal with Lorraine Currie and feed back comments from the NDPIG.

6.4
Metabolic Services
Heather Knox suggested metabolic services were delivering high quality tertiary care along with local services.  The 2006 report recommended a multi-disciplinary team.  The West Midlands model had been used as a benchmark.  The investment would have to be phased.  
General response:

SEAT explained it had already invested in metabolic but may invest further. 
Clinicians all agree on the model of care.  

The NDPIG was content with the paper.

AP:
Heather Knox to add in one PA of medical time for North of Scotland to the proposal.
6.5
Cystic Fibrosis/Complex Respiratory
Myra Duncan reported that the investment in Years 1 and 2 had been used to develop an MCN for cystic fibrosis (CF) based on best practice.  The investment had made a difference but there were still gaps.  Levels of investment looked different because some regions have already invested in the service.  There would be a need to be careful about potential inequity in service provision in LTV as the service is provided for Scotland from two centres.  The West is proposing to invest significantly in the service in the West which might lead to differential levels of investment.
General response:

· Supportive of the model but as a lot had been invested in Years 1 and 2, not all the resources could be supported.
· Medical time had to be determined, particularly the 0.3 consultant post. West were unsure of level of support but agreed to feed back to Myra 

· The model is good but the level of investment may require review

The NDPIG were concerned with the scale of the model.  

AP:
West to discuss the model and feed back to Myra Duncan.
6.6
Critical Care
Sharon Adamson explained that the aim was to create capacity/capability for High Dependency Care and to identify a level 3 hospital in each Board.  Training was an issue and was being discussed with NES.  Clinical standards were also an issue.  

The model needs to underpin local surgical models and would provide emergency and high dependency care.  Clinical staffing would have to be developed.  There should be 2 high dependency care beds in each level 3 hospital.  Although Emergency Care Framework training was in place, it didn’t cover high dependency care.  

The proposal was for a pan-Scotland network providing a local service.  The bid did not include equipment.  Inter-hospital transport was an issue which the ambulance service was looking at.  The final version of the proposal should reference this. There were also issues around a dataset – should this be done through NSD or should there be a specific dataset?  Regions would prefer to hold a local database and share the information nationally. Should there be a specific MCN manager or should this network be linked with others?

The work on developing this proposal had not duplicated the HDU Audit – it had been used as a baseline.  
During discussion, the following points were raised:
· EMC training is not at a sufficient level for critical care

· There were long established and effective national neonatal and paediatric critical care transport services and work was underway (led by the National Planning Forum) to integrate these services.

· In relation to training staff undertaking neonatal transport, the 3 regions had come together and there was now an accredited programme at Napier University
· The North needs to sustain the service rather than increase it

· Training needed to be refreshed.

Sharon Adamson was commended on producing this work in such a short timesale.

There was broad agreement and support for the proposal.

6.7
Rheumatology
Deirdre Evans reported there had been significant investment in rheumatology in Year 1, the MCN had been set up, and some investment made in Year 2.  The MCN was trying to standardise care but as some appointees were only just in post, it was too early to see clinical improvements.  Protocols were being developed, patients were involved.

The NDPIG were content with the model.

AP:
Annie Ingram, Heather Knox and Myra Duncan to confirm investment levels with Deirdre Evans.
6.8
Endocrinology

Deirdre Evans set out investment to date.General response:

· West: have invested already so unlikely to invest further

· North – to discuss outwith this meeting

· SEAT – felt the bid was too high and that SEAT was being asked to subsidise 2 other areas.

· Further discussion between the regions and NSD was required

AP:
Annie Ingram and Deirdre Evans to discuss investment.
6.9
Cancer
Annie Ingram reported that £1.6m had been invested in the last year.  The Managed Service Network (MSN) Project Initiation document was to be discussed on 20 November with NHS Board CEOs covering the 4 specialist centres, Inverness and Dumfries & Galloway.  If there was broad agreement for an MSN, a shadow Project Board would be set up.  Annie had nominees for this Board, with the exception of a representative from the North.
Wendy Croll has been appointed MSN manager and Dr Edgar was commencing work on ‘late effects’.
Rosalie Wilkie had been appointed to develop a strategy for palliative care.  An event about teenagers and transition could be considered, paid from slippage monies.  UK registry was a problem – evidence must be available to show the service was improving.  Annie Ingram intended to speak to the Chief Scientist’s Office.
Annie suggested the ball park figure of bids from the regions was £1.9m - £2m with 3% inflation.  This would provide the minimum for a level 4 centre in SEAT and a safe level of care in the north.  There was potential to prioritise some of the bid.   The figures were based on the figures from the West the previous year and preliminary work done in SEAT by NHS Lothian.  The Chief Executives at their meeting supported getting a Network up and running.

WoS pointed out that if their requested contribution exceeds £250k it will go against the financial principles agreed by the Group and would need to be further discussed within Boards.

AP:
Annie Ingram to discuss the proposal with Heather Knox and Myra Duncan.
Caroline Selkirk summed up agenda item 6: The bids had been broadly accepted with the exception of allergy, PID/HIV and endocrinology, which needed more work.  The NDPIG would have to prioritise without causing disparity.  The costs had to be standardised.  Opportunities for cost efficiencies should be looked at and reflected in the regional bids which should be submitted later in the year.  She thanked everyone for their work and urged members to pass on thanks to those not part of the NDPIG.  She confirmed the bids could include costs for critical care (and other if required) equipment.

Item 7.
National Proposals

7.1
Telehealth

Iain Hunter set out background:  The Scottish Centre for Telehealth had been set up in April 2006 as an advisory body to integrate telehealth into service redesign.  It was hosted by NHS Grampian but was not a “department” of NHS Grampian, nor did it just work with remote and rural areas.  It had therefore been agreed to move it under NHS24. by March 2010.   

The telecare programme, which had received funding, provided monitoring of patients in their own homes.  The recent Scottish Government review recommended that Telehealth focus on 4 or 5 national implementations, which would include paediatrics.  There was no published telehealth strategy, this was to be developed in the next 6 months and would be underpinned by an infrastructure strategy.  The Director had resigned.
Hazel Archer gave a presentation on progress (please see website for a copy of this presentation).   Myra Duncan asked for consideration to be given to providing technical support resource to SEAT in year 3 proposals in the same way it is available to the West and North of Scotland.
Caroline Selkirk thanked Iain Hunter and Hazel Archer.

AP:
Iain Hunter to discuss infrastructure with Ron McDonald.

7.2
Paediatric Patient Safety
Fiona Dagge-Bell began by saying a national facilitator, Julie Adams, would take up post in November, on secondment from NSD.  The first paediatric strategy group meeting, chaired by Ian Wallace, had taken place.  The group would look at how current SPS methodologies applied across paediatrics.  There was to be a paediatric expert learning event on 9 November to share experiences.  Representatives from the Cincinnati Children’s Hospital and Great Ormond Street Hospital were to take part.  

Fiona also pointed out that implementation of the age appropriate care guidance would be included in the joint Children and Young People’s Health Support Group/Quality Improvement Scotland joint visits.  A sub-group was being set up, to be chaired by John Wilson, and would meet in November.  The visits would be to the regions, not to territorial boards.  It was suggested it would be useful if implementation of the National Delivery Plan could also be taken forward in the visits.

AP:
Julie Adams/Jane Murkin to present to the NDPIG on patient safety early in 2010.

AP:  Lucy Colquhoun to provide a copy of the NHS QIS proposal and reference to its approval to Myra Duncan.
Item 8.
Information Statistics Update
Lindsay Mathie updated the group on the clinical outcome indicators project.
A cataloguing exercise of indicators had been done and would be reviewed the following week.  Meetings with the endocrinology and rheumatology MCNs had taken place to look at their indicators.  Annual reports, e.g. for cleft lip and CF, had been looked at too.  ISD intended to issue a letter to the wider clinical community to invite them to submit suggestions on indicators, or to become involved in the work.  John Froggatt and Lucy Colquhoun had met with Alastair Philp.  A draft list of generic indicators would be available for the December meeting.  NSD were developing a minimum dataset to tie in with the procurement of software to support NMCNs.
During discussion the following points were made:

· short and long term indicators should be developed, as should patient indicators

· concerns around delivery of the project within the agreed timescale were raised

· concerns were also raised regarding  the £120,000 cost of the project.  

· generic indicators would be the tool to demonstrate additionality

· the onus was on clinicians to say what performance indicators were needed to show additionality 
· endocrinology and rheumatology were being used by ISD as a test for other networks
· clinicians must be given the message that it must be a priority for them to engage with this work

· the RCPCH will be finalising indicators within  the next month
AP:
ISD to contact MCN lead clinicians to ask that they engage with this work.  Letter to be countersigned by Caroline Selkirk.

Item 9.
AOCB
Caroline Selkirk reminded members that regional bids were to be submitted by the end of November.  The next  sub-group meeting would take place on 13 November.
The next NDPIG meeting would take place on 8 December in the Stirling Management Suite at the University of Stirling.
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